
MEMORANDUM
TO:
Committee on Academic Programs


FROM:
Steering Committee 
RE:
Internships-Undergraduate Policy
DATE:
October 8, 2014
Background:
Dean Ben Rifkin sent the attached memo to Steering, which notes that the existing Interships-Undergraduate policy requires 50 hours of on-site experience per academic credit. Thus, a one-unit internship requires 200 hours on site. In a 14-week semester, this comes out to over 14 hours a week. The Dean’s memo suggests that this requirement is not reasonable and is out of alignment with our larger academic system.  

The Dean’s memo comes at the same time that the College is looking more broadly at internships through the work of the Signature Experience Task Force. Broad revisions to the internship policy may well come out of the Task Force’s review. However, Dean Rifkin points out a narrow and specific—but quite important—problem with current policy that Steering believes needs to be addressed immediately, before the Task Force completes its work.  

Charge:

Steering asks CAP to review the Internships-Undergraduate policy’s requirement that students must complete 50 hours of on-site experience per academic credit. Before crafting a preliminary recommendation, CAP should seek testimony from three groups: Academic Leaders, the Signature Experience Task Force, and the Career Center. It may do so via email.  
Once CAP has written a preliminary recommendation, it should seek testimony from faculty, students, and staff. It may work with the leaders of Faculty Senate, Staff Senate, and Student Government to determine how much testimony is needed, given the specific, limited nature of the change that is being sought.

Timeline:
Given the urgency of this problem and the limited nature of the change being sought, CAP should submit a final recommendation by December 2014.  
TCNJ Governance Processes

Step #1 -- Identifying and reporting the problem:  When a Standing Committee receives a charge from the Steering Committee, the first responsibility is to clearly articulate and report the problem to the campus community. The problem may have been set out clearly in the charge received from the Steering Committee, or it may be necessary for the Standing Committee to frame a problem statement. The problem statement should indicate the difficulties or uncertainties that need to be addressed through new or revised policy, procedure, or program.  The problem statement should be broadly stated and should include a context such as existing policy or practice.  Problem statements may include solution parameters but should not suggest any specific solutions.  Clearly stated problems will lead to better recommendations. 

Step #2 -- Preparing a preliminary recommendation:  Once the campus community has received the problem statement, committees can begin to collect data needed to make a preliminary recommendation.  Committees should receive input from affected individuals and all relevant stakeholder groups prior to making a preliminary recommendation.  For issues that have broad implications or that affect a large number of individuals, initial testimony should be solicited from the campus community at large.  For some issues, sufficient initial testimony may come from input through committee membership or solicitation from targeted constituent groups. When, in the best judgment of the committee, adequate clarity of the principles contributing to the problem are known, a preliminary recommendation should be drafted and disseminated to the campus community through regular updates and the Governance website.  At this point, committees typically receive input or testimony through committee membership, formal testimony, and open comment from affected individuals and all stakeholder groups.  Committees must be proactive in inviting stakeholder groups (including Student Government, Staff Senate and Faculty Senate) to provide formal testimony. In cases where testimony results in significant and substantive changes to the preliminary recommendation, the new recommendation will be considered to be in step #2. 
Step #3 -- Making a final recommendation:  Committees must use sound judgment to give the campus adequate time to review the preliminary recommendation before making their final recommendation.  Again, committees are expected to be proactive in receiving feedback on the preliminary recommendation.  If a full calendar year has passed since the formal announcement of the preliminary recommendation, the committee must resubmit a preliminary recommendation to the campus community.  When, in the best judgment of the committee, the campus community has responded to the proposed resolution of the issue, the committee shall send its final recommendation (with documentation) to the Steering Committee. That final recommendation should include a suggested implementation date.  Accompanying the final recommendation shall be a report of how testimony was gathered, the nature of that testimony, and how the Committee responded to that testimony, including a description of how the preliminary recommendation evolved as a result of testimony. 
Testimony

The presenting of testimony, prior to both the preliminary and final recommendations, is central to the concept of shared governance.  All stakeholder groups will have an opportunity to provide input into governance issues through direct membership as well as invited testimony.  Individuals appointed or elected to the governance system are expected to take a broad institutional perspective relative to issues being considered.  In contrast, invited testimony will reflect the stakeholder perspective on the issue being considered.  Committees are expected to be proactive in inviting stakeholder groups to provide testimony at both steps # 2 and #3 of the process.  Committees need to identify stakeholder groups that are interested in each particular issue and invite their testimony at scheduled Committee meetings or hearings.  Committees should report in their transmittal memos which groups were targeted as stakeholders, how testimony was invited, the form of the testimony (written, oral, etc.), and the substantive content of the testimony.
To see the Steering Committee’s guidelines for gathering testimony and making a final recommendation, see the “Governance Toolbox” at http://academicaffairs.pages.tcnj.edu/college-governance/a-governance-toolbox/
To:
Steering Committee

From: 
Ben Rifkin

Re:
Internships Policy

Date:
October 2, 2014

I request that Steering consider assigning to an appropriate governance committee (perhaps CAP) the question of expectations for hours at an internship for a credit-bearing internship experience.

The current policy, attached, says that we require 50 hours of on-site experience per academic credit (not unit).  That seems to me to be out of line with broader academic expectations.

For instance, if a student had a 1-unit internship course, that would mean 200 hours on site.  In a 14-week semester, that would mean 1.5 days per week at the site, a schedule not compatible with taking other classes.

It seems to me, as a dean, that this is not an appropriate correlation with our larger academic system.

A full academic load at TCNJ is 4 units / 16 credits.  It does seem to me that a student spends approximately 200 hours on each class (including both class time and homework assignments / preparation for class / papers / exams, etc. all taken together.)

I believe that most if not all of our credit-bearing internships require students to write papers and many also require a presentation of one kind or another. 

It seems to me that the 200 hours per unit of credit should include all the time students spend preparing for and reflecting on the internship experience and that we as a campus must also recognize the time that it takes students to get to their internship sites (which are often in New York and Philadelphia).  

Therefore, I ask Steering to consider assigning to an appropriate governance committee (perhaps CAP) the question of expectations for hours at an internship for a credit-bearing internship experience given the academic expectations of a credit-bearing internship experience.

Internships are a very important part of the education we provide our students in HSS and in TCNJ more broadly.  They are one of our signature experiences.  Therefore, I believe this is an important discussion for us to have.

Thank you for your consideration.


